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  NORTHERN PIEDMONT                       RETRIEVER CLUB   

Dedicated to promoting the skills and breeding of working retrievers.

A NAHRA Affiliated Organization 
                        2003 Second Quarter Newsletter

PRESIDENT’S MESSAGE:

As most of you know, NPRC held a Board Meeting on April 27, 2003. Board meetings are generally held two times per year (spring & fall) and are always open to the general membership. The board meetings augment the annual meeting held in conjunction with the winter banquet and the general meeting held at the summer picnic. Board meetings are generally reserved for routine operating business of the club; planning for field tests, public events, training sessions, etc. This meeting was no different, right up until the last item on the agenda. All the routine but still important discussions and conclusions of the board meeting are summarized elsewhere in this newsletter. I want to discuss the last item on the agenda.


Over the next several months NPRC will be exploring the possibility of becoming affiliated with a second testing program. I believe the addition of a second testing program will both stabilize the future of NPRC and increase the number and variety of local field tests available to NPRC members.  This initiative began last winter when I asked several board members to research various gundog oriented field-testing programs. At this point we have looked at AKC’s Hunt Test Program, UKC’s HRC Program, and a new program from a new organization, the National Field Retriever Association’s (NFRA) Field Retriever Test. We have also discussed the possibility of beginning are own new program we would develop from scratch. Each program and idea has advantages and disadvantages. 

At this point we have made no decisions, either related to a specific program or whether to adopt a second program at all. What we need at this point is a club-wide discussion of the general issue and an open debate concerning what is best for both the club and its members. We are planning to discuss this issue at length at the picnic (July 12) and reach a decision by this fall so as to plan some type of event by next field season. Each of these various organizations have websites to which Larry has provided links elsewhere in this newsletter. Please review these programs, give it some thought, and discuss it with your fellow members. I have appointed an ad hoc steering committee related to this issue composed of Jon Vernam, Frank Plewa, Robert Patton, and Mike George. Feel free to contact them (or myself) with your thoughts and opinions concerning the best course of action for NPRC related to a second testing program.

Remember, this is your club- so act like it- tell us what you want to do!!!








Guns Up-Dog to the Line!








Tom Johnston
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SPRING TEST USUAL SUCCESS

The weather was the big story at the spring test held March 28-30, 2003.  Conditions ranged from a sunny 70° at the Friday senior test, to a wind-blown and snowy 28° for the Sunday started tests.  Both sets of judges (Mike Hass/Dan Kotarski and Jeff Riebling/Jon Vernam) used the light turnout to their advantage and set up extremely challenging and most importantly, realistic tests.  We had a goose hunt with dozens of decoys set out and the handler flat on his/her back in a field.  We had a water series that included a hunter out in a boat setting out decoys as the dog walked to the line.   One of the started marks required that the dog start from inside a boat.  All in all, a set of very challenging but fair tests, the kind that you really feel good about passing and not all that bad about not passing.
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Bruce Jenkins takes aim at a flushed pigeon as handler Howell Simmons and Pete work the upland test.

Special kudos to everyone who worked the test, especially those of you who stuck it out in the cold and snow to get the started handlers through their two tests and back on the road Sunday.  We were encouraged to get so many started dogs, although we would have appreciated getting more of them by the closing deadline for entries.  A personal thank you to Frank Plewa for pulling my truck out of the mud, and to the senior judges for not immediately failing Nils and me for answering a cell phone on the middle mark of the water triple (in my defense, it was NPRC business!)
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Most of the dogs taking part were from NPRC, although we had two handlers come down from Vermont, and others from New Jersey, Maryland and Virginia.  Our Spring test has always been primarily for our members, and we never really put forth much effort to get in outside dogs.  As long as we come close to breaking even financially we’re happy, and this test was no exception.  We had fun, the dogs had fun, a few people earned titles, and now it’s on to the meat of the testing season!
Having delegated the cumbersome paperwork to fellow judge Dan Kotarski, Intermediate  judge Mike Hass takes a few moments to stare blankly into space.
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ANNUAL NEST BOX MAINTENANCE
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After several postponements due to inclement weather, this annual event finally went off on March 22nd.  As always, it gave us an opportunity to help the Pennsylvania State Game Commission better maintain the Game Lands that we all use so frequently, and went a long way in solidifying the good relationship we have with the Commission.   As the accompanying pictures will attest, a good time was had by all, and significant work to improve habitat was done.  Thank you to all the members that helped out, and also to the non-members, including our “court ordered” community service youths, that gave us a hand.
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                    WCO Dick Karper works on a mallard tube


 Tom Cutchall & Philip Bietsch supervise (above)
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Zach Cutchall refills a tube
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ANNUAL PICNIC AT STARVIEW SPORTSMEN’S CLUB

Our annual picnic and dog follies will be held once again at the palatial grounds of the Starview Sportsmen’s Club in beautiful York County on Saturday, July 12th.   Post time is 10 AM. The club will provide hamburgers, hot dogs, rolls and drinks. Please bring a covered dish to share (homemade or purchased – let your personal culinary skills and conscience be your guide).  The trap range will be available for those of you brave enough to shoot in front of others.  Bring your own ammo.

As always, we’ll come up with some great doggie games, so bring the pooches along if you wish, just be very mindful of the weather conditions and plan accordingly.  The pond that is used for the fastest dog competition will be available to cool the dogs, although I am not sure if they will be allowed in the pond prior to the competition, as that may be construed as training on test grounds.

DIRECTIONS:   Take Route 30 to Route 24 (N. Sherman St.) in the York section of Rt. 30. Coming from Rt. 83, this is 9E (or soon to be 21A). Turn North onto Route 24 and follow to Jerusalem School Road. Turn right at the Club's sign. I'm sure we'll have NPRC signs at the turn onto Jerusalem School Road and at the club road.

__________________________________________________________________
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Running the intermediate land marks on Saturday at our Spring test.
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Running the same marks as singles for Started on Sunday!
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WAY TO GO

Frank Plewa and Shea


2 Started passes at the NPRC Spring Test in March

Andy Meyers and Sydney


2 Started passes at the NPRC Spring Test in March

Phil Sweigart and Bo


2 Started passes at the NPRC Spring Test in March

Joy Kendall and Nick


1 Started pass at the NPRC Spring Test in March

Jackie Lutskus and Silkie


2 Started passes at the NPRC Spring Test in March






1 Started pass at the Southern Maryland RC in April

Larry Housman and Nils


1 Senior pass at the NPRC Spring Test in March






1 Senior pass at the Navesink River RC Test in April

Bruce Jenkins and Otis


1 Senior pass at the NPRC Spring Test in March






2 Senior passes at the Navesink River RC Test in April

Frank Plewa and Trouble


1 Senior pass at the NPRC Spring Test in March






2 Senior passes at the Navesink River RC Test in April

Ken Klahr and Rion


AKC Master at Ohio Valley Retriever Club in April

Ken Klahr and Tori



AKC Senior title in March
Luke Corbett and Raven


2 AKC Senior in March






AKC Senior in April

Luke Corbett and Bo


AKC Junior in March






AKC Junior in April

Dotty Waldrep and Tristan


JAM in super single stake at the Labrador Retriever Club of the 






Potomac in September

Dotty Waldrep and Spinner


First place in Puppy Stake and WC at the Labrador Retriever Club of 






the Potomac in September

Robin Mongold and Mick 


JAM in super single stake, WC and WCX at the Labrador Retriever 






Club of the Potomac in September


Will Ketner and Sport


2 Started passes at Three Rivers Retriever Club in 2002






2 Started passes at Shenandoah Retriever Club in 2002 – SR Title
NEW MEMBERS AND UPDATES

Please welcome new members: 

Michael Minchoff, 398 Martic Heights Drive, Holtwood, PA 17532.   Phone: 717-284-2065   email: minch50@aol.com
Todd and Tamara Mitchell, 1723 Bowersox Rd., New Windsor, MD 21776  Phone: 410-875-6002; email: dirtydog31@aol.com
New Email addresses:

Eric Zeisloft -  ericzeisloft@aol.com
  



Dave Henderson - h2ofowldude@aol.com
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UPCOMING EVENTS

June 7th, 8:30 AM – NAHRA Test 1ST/1IN – Newburg, Cumberland County.  
June 8th, 8:00 AM – Training Session –  Newburg, Cumberland County..

July 12th, 10:00 AM – Annual Picnic – see separate article.

August 10th, 8:00 AM – Training Session – Cumberland County

September 14th, 8:00 AM - Training Session – Adams County

September 26-28th – Fall Hunt Test – Cumberland County.

October 12th – Training Session, 8:00 AM – Location to be determined

______________________________________________________                       _________

2003 NPRC OFFICERS

President:
Tom Johnston
717-444-3691
   tkjohnston@pa.netemail:  




Vice-President:  Jon Vernam
717-834-4074
   jonvernam@yahoo.comemail: 

Sec/Treasurer:
Karen Johnston
717-444-3691
   email : tkjohnston@pa.net
Training:
Frank Plewa         717-334-7135
   email:  swampcop@superpa.net
Newsletter:        Larry Housman
 410-837-5873      email:  housmanconstruction@erols.com 

Board of Directors

Eric Zeisloft
717-292-9158
email:  ericzeisloft@aol.com
                          

Mike George
410-388-1570    email:  Michael.george@mras.ae.ge.com
       
   
Valerie Plewa
717-334-7135
email:  valeriep@superpa.net



Lloyd Ingerson


 email: wardens@epix.net
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CLUB SPONSORS
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« South Central Pennsylvania « Labrador Retricvers
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Frank Plewa -
1479 Hanover Road
Gettysburg, PA 17325
7173347135




MIKE TOME

BRUNSWICK, MARYLAND
_________________________________________________________                       _________

MINDLESS RAMBLINGS  
First off, congratulations to Robert and Allyson Patton, who have decided to opt for a brand new two-legger to play with Gracie.  I believe they plan on taking delivery in October, so I guess Robert will be getting his goose hunting out of his system during the September season!

*     *     *     *     *     *

With the exception of the affiliation issue that will be discussed next, the routine items discussed at the board meeting were just that:  

When we get the final tab for the spring test we’ll have lost about $600, which is a bit more than we’d have liked, but not unexpected since we had a significant expense for our judges.  

We discussed the September test, and appointed Tom Johnston as chair and Robert Patton as the secretary.  We’ll probably keep the same 2ST/2IN/3SR format as last year, but may add a fourth senior test.  Jeff Smith, the newest NAHRA Board member, has agreed to fly out from Montana and judge for us.  He will also conduct a Q & A session for handlers at some point during the weekend, which should be of great interest.
We have received final approval for our 1ST/1IN test scheduled for June 7th, so get your entries in as soon as possible.  Remember, no checks will be cashed before the test date, so feel free to postdate your entry check.  If you need a premium let me know and I’ll get one off to you.

We discussed moving the May training session away from the Mother’s Day weekend, and while we are keeping the date this year, beginning in 2004 we’ll pick an alternative date.

*     *     *     *     *     *

As referenced in Tom’s epistle from the mount, the NPRC brain trust (such that it is) has been doing quite a bit of research into other testing options for the club.  Most of the other clubs in the Northeast region are going through the same process.  All of the organizations have their pros and cons, and our task is to pick one, in addition to NAHRA,  that best meets our needs.  Towards that end, here are my thoughts and the necessary URL’s for you to do your own review of their running rules and organizational structure.

NAHRA – http://www.nahra.org - Best set of running rules around.  This is what we are used to, and it has always provided a solid structure to which we could train our dogs.  One of the major problems has always been a lack of member input into decisions, and that continues.  The real immediate deal-breaker, however, is the use of rubber ducks in tests.  I continue to have hope for NAHRA, and as we go through this process, keep in mind that even if we choose to affiliate with another organization, we do not necessarily have to drop our NAHRA affiliation – we can walk and chew gum at the same time, so keep that in mind as an option as well.
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MINDLESS RAMBLINGS  (continued)
HRC – http://www.hrc-ukc.com - HRC has traditionally been strong more to the south and west of us, but it looks like its going to make some significant expansions into our area.  I am a member, but have never run one of their tests, so my comments are based primarily on discussions with people that have run them, and reviewing their rule book.  On the plus side, they have a very good magazine, and give me the impression that they are committed to maintaining high-quality, consistent judging standards for their program.  They also have a semi-annual national test that gives older dogs something to continue to strive for even after they have all the basic titles.  What I don’t like is that all the shooting is done from the line, and at the higher levels that shooting takes place at unrealistically long marks.  That means your dog has to locate a 150 yard fall solely from watching you swing your popper gun from the line.  Now that is something you can train for, as their participants obviously do, so its really more an issue of why would you want to?  I don’t shoot ducks at 150 yards.  I might shoot one at 40 yards and have it sail 150 yards, but that is an entirely different scenario that expecting a dog to see you shoot at something that is 150 yards away from the get go.  There is also the issue of what so much shooting so close to the dog does in terms of cumulative effect on their hearing, but that may be addressed somewhat by using primers instead of poppers.  

The real deal breaker for me, however, is the fact that they limit the number of entries in each test.  Part of the reason they do that is because all dogs can complete all tests, even if they are already out of contention for a pass.  While I think its nice that you get to run everything even if you’ve already failed, my concept of a test is that once you have failed the test, it’s over for you.  It’s a test, not training.  By limiting entries, you really can’t plan your schedule in advance, because you won’t know if you are in or not.  If you have multiple dogs, one might make it in and the other not.  When you consider the cost of a weekend road trip, I for one want to know at the beginning of the season where I’m running my dogs, and not have things come down to the luck of the draw.

AKC –  http://www.akc.org/registration/rules/rhtret.cfm - AKC is big.  That is their primary advantage.  They have tests everywhere, and also have a national championship event.  My problem with them is that they seem to have moved increasingly farther away from the hunt test concept and are starting to put on mini-field trials.  Now that is a blanket statement, and there are always exceptions, but we have quite a few people in the club that run AKC and they echo those sentiments, to one extent or another.  Part of the reason has to be that they have gotten so big, with huge entries, with the result that judges are under some pressure to get fields down to a manageable size.  50+ dog entries in master are common, and that  makes for a very long weekend.  Now there is a reason they draw so many dogs, so obviously the advantages to those handlers outweigh the disadvantages, but I don’t believe they will for me.  I have talked to not one person who ever told me with any enthusiam that they actually had fun at an AKC event beyond the Senior level.  Too many humourless folks and trick tests at the master level.

NFRA – http://www.nfra.us -  A very new orgainiation, that won’t even run its first test until Memorial Day weekend this year.  Because its so new, we don’t know how their tests are going to look in the field, but their rule book is extremely attractive.  The organization is based in Oklahoma, and was formed by a group of ex-NAHRA folks.  As a result of their background, the rule book looks a lot like the NAHRA rules, and that’s a good thing.  They have the same three basic levels as NAHRA, although at each level the rules require more of the dog.  For 

example, at the lowest level they require delivery to hand and steadiness, two concepts that NAHRA doesn’t put in until the Intermediate level.  At their middle level, they put in a land blind in addition to the water blind, as well as a sit to flush on the upland, concepts NAHRA doesn’t put in until senior.  At their highest level the distances are expanded, but not to a ridiculous degree.

One of their new concepts is adding an element of competition, as an option, if the judges so desire.  In addition to those dogs who pass each test, up to four can be singled out as particularly outstanding and get extra points toward titles.  I think that’s a good idea, as it is optional, not mandatory, and takes nothing away from the other dogs who also pass a test.  Another new concept is their scoring system, which strives to objectively take away points based on whistles, cast refusals, etc.  Now the devil is going to be in the details with this type of concept, but it does have the potential to standardize scoring between different judges, which can only be a good thing.  

Overall, I think NFRA is attempting to blend the NAHRA concept with some field trial concepts, and based on my reading of the rule book they have made a very commendable stab at it.   That differs from AKC in that AKC is throwing in field trial concepts under the guise of maintaining the hunt test tradition.  NFRA is throwing them in right up front in such a way that you can pick and choose if you want to play that particular game or not. They also 
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MINDLESS RAMBLINGS  (continued)
have a set of by-laws that give member clubs real decision making authority in how things are run, which is another refreshing change from NAHRA.  The only real negative issue I have at this point is that they are limiting participation to registered dogs of the primary retriever breeds, which goes against the inclusive nature of this club (including my own little unregistered cur dog).  That’s not quite a deal breaker issue for me though, and it’s something that I think we can address with their leadership if we determine that we want to affiliate with them.  So even if you don’t look at the other websites, take a look at NFRA’s.

*     *     *     *     *     *

One last item.  After the April training session at Muddy Run, a number of dogs tested positive for Lyme Disease.  Please be aware of the dangers of Lyme, and make sure you always take proper precautions.  Jon Vernam was nice enough to do a little research on the issue, and the following URL gives a very comprehensive review of the subject:

http://www.labbies.com/lyme.htm
NORTHERN PIEDMONT RETRIEVER CLUB

1278 Battery Avenue

Baltimore, Maryland  21230-4302

